Climate Change Advisory Committee
Conference Call/Meeting Minutes

December 19, 2008 1:00 pm – 2:00 pm

RCSOB, Susquehanna Room, 16th Floor

The following committee members were present for the call:

Jim Elliott (for Magnotta), Terry Bossert
Participating by phone: John Quigley (DCED), Sarah Hetznecker (Chair), Ron Ramsey, Representative Vitali, Pete Alyankian, Nathan Willcox, George Ellis, Paul Opiyo (DCED)

Participating DEP staff included:

Kelly Heffner, Christina Simeone, Joe Sherrick, Paula Sviben, Denise Brinley

Public Participation included:

Teresa Copenhaver (Triad)
Direction for the Subcommittee
Ms. Simeone discussed the document outlining the subcommittee responsibilities (see attached).
Ms. Hetznecker suggested a reminder to the subcommittees of necessary timelines.

Mr. Willcox asked if the subcommittees must present the entire scoring completed in addition to recommendation for additional actions by the February 2009 meeting. Ms. Simeone responded only the proposed idea and as much background information as possible as outlined in the “New Work Plan” template is necessary.

Discuss integrating the Government subcommittee into the Res/Com subcommittee

Ms. Hetznecker, asked Ms. Simeone to discuss the two potential approaches to integrating the State and Local Government Subcommittee into the Residential & Commercial Subcommittee.

Ms. Simeone outlined the difficulties of spreading State/Local Government concerns across all subcommittees. From a process perspective:
1. New work plan ideas need to have a repository for consideration

2. Government should be identified in the title of the subcommittee to allow for public transparency

3. DEP has a valuable resource in Denise Brinley, Community Revitalization & Local Government Support, who is eager to participate, but cannot attend every subcommittee meeting.  Ms. Simeone suggested that government concerns be integrated into one of the existing subcommittees, with the initial recommendation being the residential/commercial subcommittee mainly due to the experience within the Governor’s Green Government Council that is co-leading that subcommittee.
Ms. Hetznecker, suggested that rather than integrate local government into all the subcommittees, as was recommended at the previous committee meeting or instead of only the Residential/Commercial subcommittee, it could also be incorporated into the Transportation and Land Use subcommittee with the distinction between the two being that the Residential/Commercial subcommittee would remain focused on buildings and land development (to include building codes, subdivision of land development and street lighting) while the Transportation and Land Use subcommittee would incorporate local government in the planning aspect relating to transportation.

Ms. Loftness said that every one of the subcommittees should be addressing local government actions being appropriately distributed based on the title of those subcommittees.

Ms. Brinley commented that we have 2600+ municipalities in PA and therefore unique in that only 2 or 3 other states have this type of municipal structure. That structure represents the citizens of the Commonwealth which are natural partners in this process. For local governments, the largest sources of GHG emissions are - buildings/grounds and waste, water, and sewer facilities.  She believes local governments would contemplate the following in GHG reductions:

1. Energy (reducing energy use in government).

2. Transportation (expanding alternative transportation programs; synchronizing traffic signals; replacing traffic lights; etc).

3. Waste Management (developing solid waste management plans; increasing recycling, etc)

4. Carbon Offsets (expanding forestry and landscaping; installing/encouraging green roofs; producing local food, etc.)

5. Policy (making climate protection and GHG reduction key factors in all decisions and actions; modifying land use plans - encourage smart growth/sustainability; etc.)

Ms. Brinley noted that local government interests and issues cross a lot of these and that what is facing the committee today is the decision to have a local government subcommittee or to get these issues vetted through existing subcommittees in some efficient process. Most of it can be captured in the Residential/Commercial subcommittee as well as the Tansportation/Land Use subcommittee. There may be outliers that other subcommittees could look at. Ultimately there will have to be some way of letting local governments know how they fit into the equation. 
Ms. Loftness commented that so much is building related. She said she would welcome government to be a central player in the building subcommittee. She also noted that government should have someone on all four committees.

Ms. Brinley stated that there is staff within the Governor’s Center for Local Government Services who are willing and able to serve as technical leads on the subcommittees. They have specific local government experience, not necessarily environmental experience, but they could be a resource for the local government piece.  Mr. Opiyo offered to help coordinate with this as DCED has a number of technical people in local government services.

Ms. Simeone stated that the chairs from the respective subcommittees could keep an eye out for certain government initiatives that come up with in their subcommittee discussions and then coordinate among the chairs as to how they would like to handle those issues (be it ad hoc committee or a conference call of the full committee).

Mr. Quigley commented that if members have specific ideas that connect to government work to the subcommittees that the members must mention that to the subcommittee chair.  He stated that we don’t need another subcommittee.
Ms. Hetznecker state that a few municipalities have put together climate change initiatives. She asked where we would capture them at this juncture.  

Mr. Alyankian said that Haverford Township has such a plan.

Ms. Loftness questioned how to gather critical action statements/plans relative to the four subcommittees and commented that it would be invaluable if a number of the state and local government organizations would help us gather that information and share it on the website.

Ms. Brinley offered that her office can start capturing local government Climate Action Plans.
Ms. Hetznecker asked that we get back to the issue of where we address the local and municipal government issues.  The proposals on the table include:
1. Keep it in each existing committee and reach out to Denise where applicable and each Chair can look for these opportunities within their subcommittee
2. Limit it to residential/commercial and have the other subcommittee Chairs coordinate
3. Divide it into residential/commercial and land use/transportation and have the other subcommittee Chairs coordinate
4. Reinstate state/local government subcommittee

Ms. Loftness recommended simplifying the options such that the primary responsibility will be within two of the four subcommittees but that there should be contribution to all four.  Ms. Simeone suggested that we could consider this if Denise has additional staff. If not, she will have a hard time providing input to four subcommittees even if primary responsibility is to two subcommittees.

Ms. Hetznecker suggested that we could take what Denise laid out, have each subcommittee intersect and the Chairs could have that summary.

Mr. Bossert stated that at the Industry & Waste subcommittee meeting about half of the work plans that were discussed had some the relationship or involvement with state and local government policy.  He expressed an objection to not having the responsibility for the state work plans, but welcomed the ability of having somebody to interface with his subcommittee in some fashion.
Ms. Brinley reiterated that carbon offsets could fall under land use as well. The bulk of these issues falls into two subcommittees – one being the "transportation and land use" subcommittee which she suggested could simply be changed to "transportation and land use planning".  She further suggested that the renaming of the "residential/commercial" subcommittee to "buildings" to reflect the local government connection.
Mr. Bossert stated that the one piece that doesn’t logically fit in there is waste.  The impacts from waste relates to local government.

Ms. Brinley said that when all of the plans are put together, there will be many of them that will relate to local government and they could potentially be aggregated.

Ms. Simeone suggested that an effort could be made by all subcommittees to identify potential local government issues.  These issues could then be brought to the attention of the attention of either the land use/transportation or residential/commercial subcommittees to make sure that there is a single repository for those concerns.   

Ms. Brinley noted that most local governments will look at land use planning as the thing that they have a major role in and if local government is only added to the name of the residential/commercial subcommittee, it will add confusion.
Representative Vitali commented that he is less concerned with the cross cutting issues because at the end of the day what these work plans are is what one specific entity is going to do. What will local government be willing to do. The real action is what state or local government is going to do.  He also favored consolidation and not having too many committees to be mindful of the time commitment required.  
Ms. Hetznecker asked if those two committees could be the repository of these issues as laid out.  Mr. Willcox and Ms. Loftness agreed that that could the case.

Mr. Bossert noted that the CCAC voted to distribute the state and local government stuff along all of the subcommittees and that what we are now saying is that two of them are volunteering to carry the load. Given the time constraint, he asked if we have to wait for a vote or can they get cracking on that.  Ms. Hetznecker said it doesn’t change what the other subcommittees are doing.

Discussion of public outreach 

Ms. Loftness said that making sure that we get all the action items on the table between now and the end of February is a daunting task for 6 or 7 people.  There is a critical opportunity for public outreach as well as targeted research.  She suggested getting two-page action statements on the table for each of the four subcommittee areas.

Ms. Hetznecker suggested that this could be in the form of a public announcement or letters signed and sent to a list of 20 or 30 organizations.

Ms. Simeone stated that as a result of Vivian’s request, we spoke with the press secretary about a release to inform the public of the subcommittee process and to identify the process for which technical experts can be introduced into subcommittee proceedings. The release will also let the public know that a draft climate change action plan will be put out for public comment sometime in April/May timeframe.

Ms. Loftness said that there are two issues at stake; making sure that public comment is reached when we have an action plan drafted and to make sure we get all the wisdom that is existing in this state to help writing the action plan for evaluation by the committee.  She said the press release may not get us all the action statements in a concise form. For the building sector, we need to write letters to the Green Building councils, AIA and AHSRA chapters simply telling them that we are putting together an action plan based on what we have in hand and attaching what we have in hand and asking those experts if they want to contribute additional two-page concise actions with qualified impacts within the very short time frame we have.

Mr. Sherrick commented that is a very specific set of measures and it would be incumbent upon subcommittee chairs to identify and take action, if they desire.
Ms. Simeone suggested that the outreach would not have to be a formal process of letter writing, at the chair’s discretion, but that it could be done via a phone call or an email, anything to speed it up.

Mr. Quigley stated that he is personally going to reach out to a number of the agricultural groups and invite them to submit ideas. He suggested that it does not need to be more formal than that, leaving discretion to the chair.

Mr. Sherrick offered  another mechanism for outreach is the Governor’s Agriculture Renewable Energy Council.  PennAg is represented there along with others. Acting Secretary Hanger will be convening a meeting and this topic will be brought up which will further solicit involvement.

Ms. Teresa Copenhaver offered a public comment requesting that the subcommittee meetings be posted on the web with time, contact info, etc.

Agenda for the 1/22 meeting (suggestions below, in no particular order)

· Inquire about ideas for technical experts

· Action item on subcommittee re-designation

· Discuss due dates for deliverables 

· Subcommittee reports 

· Review of scoring

· Recommendations to the full CCAC

· Discussion of the 300 options (provided by the Center for Climate Strategies)

· Discussion of new GHG work plans

Mr. Elliott said that we may proceeding with less caution than we should and maybe with less diversity of view than the statute suggests. We should address the issue of what range is doable. He said that Dave Cannon has reached out to Professor Jay Apt at CMU, who has focused on challenges of implementing reductions. Some feel it might be worthwhile to hear from someone like that to hear what challenges we are facing as we truck ahead making recommendations on action plans. Mr. Cannon had spoken with Professor Apt and confirmed that he is available for January meeting.

Mr. Sherrick stated that DEP has worked with Jay Apt on electricity issues, and while not being sure that Professor Apt has same breadth in all sectors, he could bring a lot to the table in the energy sector.  DEP will reach out to Professor Apt and invite him to speak at the January meeting.

Ms. Loftness recommended that the committee identify a leader in each of subcommittee areas so that we could possibly have two speakers for each of the next two committee meetings.  She offered to identify potential speakers for the buildings sector to speak at the January meeting.
Ms. Hetznecker suggested that with two speakers and the current list of suggested topics for discussion, we may have to push some topics to a conference call.  She then requested that any other agenda items for consideration be forwarded to Paula.  
Ms. Loftness suggested that we don’t need to go through the 300 options.  We need to discuss where the options are relative to where we think they should be.  She offered to get back to us with a name for a January presenter.

Ms. Hetznecker adjourned the call at 2:00 PM
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